MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 14th November 2012


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman



Robert Arnold



Michael Atlee


Brandon Chapman


Tony Jones




Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Ray Gooding


1 member of the public

125. Dispensations/Declaration of Interest None noted

126.
Apologies for Absence  Apologies had been received from Canon Chris Bishop.
127.
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting of 17th October 2012   These had been circulated and approved, and were signed by the Chairman as a true record

128.  Public Participation  None
129.   Finance
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 17th October 2012:-

Cheques issued 
Uttlesford Community Travel Donation


 175.00
Carr & Bircher Skips




 232.80

Clerk’s Salary




 290.93








              698.73
Cheques to be authorised

Contribution to Postman’s Retirement 


 112.01
Grit Bin Whiteboards



             10.98


    




              122.99
EON Payment

  




 
     44.19





           


                                                          

Total Payments

        


   
                         865.91
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

     £15,936.20
Halifax savings account balance 


        

       £4,453.81





                £20,390.01
Less total payments



 
            865.91
Total Funds Available




    £19,524.10



The cheques listed above were authorised for payment.
130. The Clerk confirmed that the Halifax account has now been closed and the monies paid into the Lloyds current account.  She has asked Lloyds for details of any interest bearing accounts available to the PC and is awaiting details.
131.  The terms of renewal for the contract with A&J Lighting Solutions which expires on 30th November 2012, had been circulated and it was agreed that this  be renewed for a further 5 year period at a cost of £550.80 per annum.

132. The Clerk had circulated an e-mail from Mr. Perry (UDC) confirming that he does not agree with the NALC interpretation that Councillors should request dispensations in order to set the precept.  AP suggested that whilst he appreciated Mr. Perry’s comments, it may be prudent to ask for dispensations anyway, should there be an objection in the future.  After some discussion it was agreed that this would probably not be necessary, and Mr. Perry’s interpretation should be accepted, as it would be him that would deal with any potential claims of misconduct.  
133. The Clerk had circulated a draft budget for discussion purposes, noting that the precept requirement for 2013/14 will need to be agreed at the next meeting in December.  

It was noted that there may be considerable expense if and when the land at Foxley is gifted to the parish.  TJ advised that when he has attended Big Society funding events, applications for grants for playgrounds have been in the region of £60 – 100K and applications have to show that the parish is putting in some contribution.  It was agreed that it is unlikely the project will come to fruition in the next year and therefore it is probably too early to put aside specific reserves at this stage.  

NA said he was not in favour of a reduction in the precept.

BC pointed out that next year may see the printing of the Village Plan which will be expensive.  AP asked that he obtain a rough figure.  CP said there will also be renewal of RCCE membership for village plan support, albeit only £35.

CP said there would also be a cost of c£120 for renewables for the defibrillator. 

AP confirmed that these things need to be considered and suggested that ideally there should not be an increase in the precept figure but there should not be a decrease.
BC pointed out that some of the figures shown on the draft budget included VAT, which, where applicable, may be reclaimed.  
134.
Correspondence Details of the latest stage of the Uttlesford Electoral Review had been received and circulated to all Councillors.  AP said it had been his understanding from previous discussions that Q&R is unlikely to be affected.  Cllr. Ray Gooding confirmed this and said the likely scenario is that Wicken Bonhunt will be moved from Clavering to Newport, Ugley may be joined with Stort Valley and Birchanger may be in Stansted South.  
135.  A letter of thanks from Uttlesford Community Travel for the donation of £175 had been received.

136. The Clerk had received notification from National Grid that the work on the overhead lines between Bramford and Pelham would be restarting on 6th November 2012 and she had circulated this communication via the Village Circulation List.  
137.

A copy of the street naming and numbering policy draft had been circulated to all Councillors.  No comments were put forward.

138.

Update on Forums/Presentations  RA had circulated the minutes of a NAP meeting he had attended.  He added that this had been an interesting meeting and he had appreciated the opportunity to hear the views aired.

139.

MA said that due to a clash of dates, he had been unable to attend the Rickling Ramblers meeting but he would obtain a copy of the minutes.
140.  
Village Plan  MA said the Group was moving on and a lot of work had been put it to pulling the results of the Questionnaire together.  Another meeting is scheduled for 3rd January 2013.  The members of the steering group and volunteers have now formed smaller groups to focus on separate issues and there should be some movement forward on these in the early part of next year.  BC noted that a further 5 or 6 volunteers were joining the Group.  
141. 
VAS  AP said he had tried to call Chris Stoneham but had had no response.  Cllr. Ray Gooding said he had received an e-mail from him about 3 weeks ago saying some headway had been made but nothing further since.
142.
Grit Bin  BC advised that he had taken delivery of one tonne of salt and had distributed it.  The new bin in Coney Acre is now full and the one adjacent to the pub has been topped up.  BC had sent an e-mail to the other Councillors asking if any salt is required at the Quendon end of the village and RA had agreed to take some for use on the drives/pavements around his and neighbouring properties.   There are still a further 10 bags in reserve.  Cllr. Ray Gooding advised that care should be taken when storing the grit as this has been treated with a substance which has proved to be attractive to rats.

CP asked if the supply of salt from UDC is on-going but this has to be confirmed.

BC also said he had put notices on the bins and whiteboards inside them asking that those using the grit make a record of it.  He has also produced a risk assessment which has been sent to the Clerk and Chairman.  It was suggested that this also be put on the website. 
143.
Highways Rangers  It was agreed that the Clerk should respond to the request from Highways for a list of jobs for 2013 for the Rangers by re-sending the previous list, much of which appears to still be outstanding.  Additional jobs suggested are: the repair of the sign at the north end of the village, trimming back vegetation obscuring signs and the sweeping/removal or leaves from the pavements.
144.
Footpaths/Highways  AP said he had spoken to Mr. Monk the previous day and his position was the same as that of Mr. Aggett i.e. that Quendon Wood is private property and if someone is walking there they are trespassing and would be asked to leave.  AP said he felt it is a shame they have taken the view that there is a need to enforce the restriction.  NA said that there is a statutory right to use the woods but this means gathering evidence.  If Strutt & Parker intend to escort people out of the woods for trespass then those who have enjoyed the walks for many years will need to sign statements to that effect and, if they do so,  it is likely that there would be no problem in a court upholding the right to walk. 
TJ said he had met a 75 year old lady who had lived in the village since the age of 3 and during those years had always enjoyed walking in the woods.  NA said he believes there are quite a number of people in the village of similar mind and said he would be happy to engage a notary to witness statements to that effect and would also be happy to escort anyone to complete the process.   
145. 
NA said it would be useful if the PC wrote to the Diocese asking them to ensure that Footpath 22 is kept clear, and certainly cleared earlier than this year when work was not carried out until August – too late in the season when it is already very overgrown. 
RA noted that there is a noisy drain outside Manor House Cottages but it was not clear whose responsibility it is.  It is likely to be that of Anglian Water but AP said he would investigate.
146.
Village Signs  AP said a couple of residents had given cricket as a theme for the village sign and he had received a very good sketch drawn by one resident.  BC said he had received about 10 or 12 comments so far and has a couple of ideas, one being images of the village, including cricket, as well as the fountain and the village hall.  The other was an idea of a silhouette but he is not really in favour of this.  So far he has contacted two local suppliers.  The design cost will be included in the overall price.   He has also met with Mrs. Bevan on the Green to discuss the possible location.  She confirmed she would have no objection to it being sited in one of the grass triangles.  It is likely the sign would be on a wooden post with a brick base and BC said he had contacted Os Osbourn regarding installation.  RA pointed out that a wooden post would likely need renewal every 5 years or so.  MA suggested if it is to be of oak, to contact Tusk Carpentry who restored the fountain.  BC said he had contacted Hatfield Broad Oak and Sewards End parishes who had also referred him to the supplier he had contacted in Wimbish.   
BC noted that in order to receive the funding, the project needs to be completed by the end of March.  He hopes to have a design by Christmas, and will circulate it.    
147. Planning:
Land Adjacent to Foxley House

AP reported that Mrs. Rich has been asked by UDC to put in a planning application for the proposed affordable houses and the playground and he had been assured by Joe Rich that this would be brought to the PC before submission.  AP said that he will advise the Riches that the PC is not in favour of the road between the playground and the school.  NA questioned whether the PC would be contacted prior to submission of the application as an e-mail sent from the architect, Francis Maude on 1st November had stated “he would be away until 12th November and grateful for feedback in order to submit an application on 16th as agreed”.
AP said he would follow up.

Applications:
i) UTT/12/5471/LB Quendon Hall, Quendon Park Estate

 Replacement Marquee No objection

 ii) UTT/12/5720/LB 1 Mill House, Quendon

 Single Storey Extension No objection

Decisions:



None
Trees: 



UTT/12/5431/TCA The Old Rectory,Quendon




Fell 1 Chestnut, pollard to 6m 2 Chestnuts 




Crown reduce 2 Chestnuts where overhanging building




Reduce limb of 1 Ash 

UDC Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control:  None  
NA noted that some building work (probably the construction of a garage) is being undertaken at the bungalow adjacent to Red Brick Cottages and asked if a planning application had been submitted.  No-one had any knowledge of this and it was agreed the Clerk would contact UDC Panning Dept. 
148.
Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting Wednesday, 19th December 2012: None noted.  NA offered apologies. 
The meeting closed at 8.45 p.m.
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